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Dear Sir, 

  
In accordance with CCAMLR's circular letter of 8 March 2012 (COMM CIRC 12/34; 
SC CIRC 12/16), the European Union's (EU) proposals on fishing capacity and effort 
restrictions in CCAMLR exploratory fisheries have been circulated to the States 
Parties to the Convention for the Conservation of Antarctic Marine Living Resources.  
Having considered these proposals, we think it necessary to make the following 
comments.  

 

1. In the EU proposals, it is stated that "New Zealand, in particular, but also the 
UK and other EU vessels, have dedicated significant research effort to 
ensuring the data exists to enable the Commission to determine annual 
sustainable TACs."   

This statement is incorrect.  In accordance with the CCAMLR Conservation 
Measures in force, all countries participating in scientific exploratory fisheries 
in the CCAMLR Area are committed to implementing the International 
Scientific Observation Scheme and conduct scientific research as part of 
international research programs endorsed by the CCAMLR Scientific 
Committee.  Therefore, all countries participating in the fishery are 
continuously contributing to the international research effort on Antarctic 
marine living resources.   

2. The EU proposals to give additional fishing opportunities in the CCAMLR 
Area to those countries that participate more actively in the scientific research 
undermine CCAMLR's fundamental principle of equality of its Member 
Countries.  In accordance with this principle, any country that has acceded to 
the Convention is entitled to enter exploratory and scientific exploratory 
fisheries at any stage of their implementation in any CCAMLR area open for 
fishing or research, provided that they comply with the relevant procedures for 
notification and coordination of their research programs.  This also applies to 
the scientific research programs approved by the CCAMLR Scientific 
Committee for currently closed areas.   

3. The authors of the EU letter maintain that over-capacity of fishing effort in 
exploratory fisheries for toothfish in the CCAMLR Convention Area results in 
a decrease in the area of vessel operations and increase in the effective fishing 
effort by vessels (paragraph 5).   



In reality, the decrease in the areas available for the toothfish exploratory 
fisheries is caused by the persistent efforts of some countries that have 
succeeded in closing a number of small-scale research units (SSRU) in all 
CCAMLR subareas, rather than by an increase in fishing effort.  As a result, 
significant parts of fishing areas are currently excluded from the fishery.  For 
example, 5 out of 8 SSRUs are closed in Subarea 58.4.1; 3 out of 5 SSRUs are 
closed in Subarea 58.4.2; all 5 SSRUs are closed in Subarea 58.4.3b; 5 out of 
13 SSRUs are closed in Subarea 88.1; 3 out of 9 SSRU are closed in Subarea 
88.2.  The closure of as many as half SSRUs, or even more, in every subarea 
results in a concentration of vessels in the rest of open areas which, in turn, 
results in the reduced efficiency of the scientific programs, including the 
tagging program.  Increasing fishing areas based on sound science and opening 
closed grounds would be a logical way out of this situation.   The Russian 
Federation has regularly raised this issue in the Commission, but its proposals 
are constantly blocked by a number of countries.   

4. The authors of the proposals maintain that in the CCAMLR Area the fishing 
pressure on the toothfish stock is increasing (paragraph 5) and over-capacity of 
fishing effort is growing from year to year.   

In reality, the annual adoption of the TAC recommended by the Scientific 
Committee and approved by the Commission does not allow the level of 
removals to be exceeded and excessive fishing effort to be applied.  The rare 
events when TACs for toothfish have been slightly exceeded in some areas are 
due to delays in closing fisheries by the CCAMLR Secretariat.  It would be 
appropriate to note that exceeding of TACs does not correlate with the number 
of vessels: the highest overrun (23 tonnes or 24.7% of TAC) took place in 
Subarea 58.4.2 where a single vessel was operating.   

Russia believes that the "Olympic" system is sufficiently effective in the 
CCAMLR fisheries, and it would not be practical to abandon it.   

5. The EU document justifies the need to implement a completely different 
mechanism of quota allocation for the toothfish fishery while reducing the 
participation of fishing vessels from the majority of countries in this fishery.   

6. For the above reasons, Russia as a Party does not think it possible to agree with 
the EU proposals.   

Please circulate this letter to all CCAMLR Members.   
 
 

Head of the Department  
of International Cooperation       S. V. Simakov 

 








